
 

 

Regulatory Committee Minutes 17 January 2017 
 
 

238. WOOD GREEN AREA ACTION PLAN  
 
The Committee considered the report on the Wood Green Area Action Plan (AAP), as 
circulated in advance of the meeting. Cllr Goldberg, Cabinet Member for Economic 
Development, Social Inclusion and Sustainability gave an introduction to the report, 
setting out the context for the AAP and the ambitions for the area. The Committee 
also received a presentation from Gavin Ball, Planning Policy Officer, setting out the 
wider network of London Town Centres, the strengths, weaknesses, opportunities and 
threats affecting the area, the preferred option for significant transformation of the 
area following a consultation undertaken in 2015, the community priorities for the town 
centre, sustainable growth and neighbourhoods, the vision and objectives for the AAP, 
the town centre offer, managing growth, Wood Green character areas and views of 
Alexandra Palace from the east of the borough, area-wide policies, site allocations, 
housing and job outputs, infrastructure and the timetable for developing the AAP.  
 
The following points were raised by the Committee as they asked questions of the 
officers and Cabinet Member regarding the report and information presented:  
 

 While it was noted that there was no scope for developing large green spaces 
in the area, the Committee urged that the Council be more ambitious and 
innovative in its delivery of green spaces and addressing sustainability issues 
as part of the AAP including innovative building design incorporating green 
features and SUDS, and felt that the scale of the change proposed provided 
the opportunity to do so.  

 It was felt that Haringey did not have the same „sense of place‟ as other 
London boroughs, and the AAP may provide an opportunity to address this. It 
was felt that having a single Crossrail 2 station based at Wood Green would 
help to create more of a sense of identity for the area, as well as creating better 
links with Alexandra Palace. The Committee asked whether there was any 
scope for the name of the new station to address this. The importance of 
ensuring that the area was liveable was also emphasised, and the creation of 
new spaces where people could congregate and socialise.  

 It was felt that there was a negative perception of Wood Green which needed 
to be addressed in order to encourage businesses to invest in the area. As a 
Metropolitan Town Centre, the area needed to be competitive and have its own 
distinct retail offer as well as providing more liveable space.  

 On a technical point, the Committee commented that the maps illustrating the 
AAP were too small, including the online versions, and officers agreed that this 
would be rectified.  

 The Committee questioned whether it was unrealistic to state in the AAP vision 
that Wood Green would be “north London‟s most prosperous and liveable town 
centre” and asked whether it might not be more realistic to set out that Wood 
Green would be one of north London‟s most prosperous and liveable town 
centres instead.  

 The Committee expressed some confusion regarding the last part of the final 
sentence of the „Housing‟ section on page 6 of the draft AAP, which stated that 



 

„Existing planning policies will be used to ensure that… affordable stock levels 
are not reduced‟, given that the transformation would surely lead to a significant 
increase in the amount of affordable housing.  

 The Committee noted that on page 48 of the AAP, under 
„Decanting/Replacement of demolished stock‟, finding suitable local relocation 
opportunities was stated not to be a planning matter but there was an 
expectation that the increase in local housing stock, including affordable 
housing stock, would improve the area‟s ability to meet housing need. The 
Committee felt that stronger reassurance was required for those residents 
affected by the proposed demolition of their homes with regard to their ability to 
be re-housed locally, and there was concern that the document represented an 
overconfident approach to the relocation of residents, with particular reference 
to Sky City, located above Shopping City.  Officers advised that the Council 
had begun to engage with the Metropolitan Housing Trust and residents of Sky 
City, and would be holding events to meet with residents soon. The Council 
wanted to commit to re-housing the affected residents within Wood Green by 
providing housing at an appropriate rent level, and it was felt that the wording 
could be amended to make that clearer.  

 The Committee noted that a failure to attract larger retailers had been identified 
as a threat to the area, however it was proposed at page 40 of the site 
allocations document that it was proposed to demolish the existing larger retail 
units located at 16-54 Wood Green High Road, and the Committee expressed 
concern that this was inconsistent in approach. Officers advised that the 
opportunities to attract larger retailers to the area were finite, and that it was 
proposed that the primary retail area would be located around the new 
Crossrail 2 station / shopping mall, with larger units located in this area. The 
larger retail units on the east side of the High Road at present were of poorer 
quality, and it was therefore proposed for these units to be redeveloped to 
provide a greater density of smaller units at this location.  

 With regard to the possibility of redeveloping the Morrison‟s site, as set out on 
page 20 of the site allocations document, the Committee felt that more explicit 
commitment should be provided to residents regarding the continued provision 
of a supermarket locally, as there was in relation to the sections on the sites of 
the library and job centre. Officers advised that this had not been set out more 
specifically as it was not felt that there was a risk that the market would not 
provide for a large supermarket in the Wood Green area, whereas it had been 
felt that there was a need to be more explicit in relation to other sites.  

 The Committee expressed concern at the wording in relation to Lordship Lane 
at page 85 of the AAP, where it said that „development should not draw focus 
away from the primacy of the town centre‟, which would raise fears that this 
area of Wood Green would be neglected. It was felt that it would be more 
appropriate to say that any development in this area should enhance facilities 
for local people. Officers advised that the intention of this was to reflect that 
Lordship Lane was a secondary town centre location, and agreed that the 
wording of this section of the document should be revised.  

 The Committee noted that the AAP was based on the assumption that Crossrail 
2 would be coming to Haringey and that there would be a single Crossrail 2 
station located in Wood Green, and asked about the likelihood of this being the 
case. Officers confirmed that the AAP as drafted was predicated on a positive 
decision on Crossrail 2 and the decision for there to be a single Wood Green 



 

Crossrail 2 station, and that if this was not the decision that was made, the plan 
would need to be revised. It was reported that the AAP was being put forward 
at this point in time, setting out the growth that could be achieved on the basis 
of Crossrail 2 going forward, in order to encourage the Government to choose 
this option. In response to a question as to why Option 4, which was dependent 
on the new station, was being pursued rather than Option 3, officers advised 
that the Council wanted to be as ambitious as possible in the AAP and that 
Option 4 was also the best placed to deliver housing growth, which was a key 
focus.  

 The Committee asked about the challenges in delivering a retail offer in the 
context of the changing nature of retail. It was reported that the Council was 
learning from industry experts on this point regarding the need to rationalise the 
retail offer, and also the need to provide distinct areas that were different in 
character, for example leisure and office space, in order to attract businesses 
to Wood Green.  

 The Committee noted that the Mayor of London‟s new Housing SPG would 
contain a number of conditions that may affect the content of the AAP and, that 
the AAP would need to be revisited once this was issued to ensure that it was 
consistent with this document.  

 The Committee expressed a view that the it was essential to address the issue 
of the travellers site, in order to achieve the maximum value from the current 
Civic Centre site. Officers advised that the Council was obliged to re-house any 
residents in the event that the travellers site were closed, and that the cost of 
this needed to be taken into consideration against the value that would be 
added to the Civic Centre site by doing so. It was confirmed that a cross-
departmental group was currently working on the issues around the travellers 
site at present, including a needs assessment; the outcome of a current legal 
challenge to the proposed change in the Government definition of travellers 
was awaited and the impact of this would then be considered.  

 The Committee noted that the area around Turnpike Lane had an identity as a 
destination for specialist shops and services relating to the Asian community 
and that this was something that should be taken into consideration as part of 
the plans.  

 
RESOLVED 
 

i) That the Regulatory Committee consider the findings of the Wood Green AAP 
and Investment Framework consultation report, as set out in Appendix A.  
 

ii) That the Regulatory Committee provide comments on the “preferred option” 
Wood Green Area Action Plan (“AAP”) for approval by Cabinet prior to 
statutory public consultation, as set out in appendix B. The comments of the 
Committee are recorded in the minute of the item above. The AAP sets out 
the following vision: ‘Wood Green will be north London’s most prosperous 
and liveable town centre. It will combine outstanding places for people to 
shop, socialise and create, with a wide range of businesses. It will be a 
focus for opportunity and growth, a productive economic capital for 
Haringey where people can come together, exchange ideas and create new 
series and products.’ 

 



 

 


